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City of Woonsocket, RI  
 Planning Board Meeting Minutes 
 

Date/Time: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 | 6 PM 
Location: City Hall, 169 Main Street, Woonsocket | Harris Hall (3rd Floor) 

I. Call to Order 
Chairman Finlay called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM. 
 

II. Attendance Review 

Members in Attendance 
1. Ken Finlay, Chairman 
2. Roji Eappen, Vice-Chairman 
3. Jon Pratt 

Members Absent: 
1. Wendall Gardner 

 
Staff in Attendance: 
1. Kevin Proft, City Planner/Administrative Officer 
2. Genesis Johnson, Recording Secretary 

 
III. Correction/Approval of Minutes 
 

Due to a lack of a quorum of participants from the October 5, 2021 Planning Board meeting, 
approval of minutes was tabled until the next meeting. 

 
IV. Old Business 

None. 
 
V. New Business 
 

a. Informational Meeting: Major Land Development – Master Plan Review | Applicant: 153 
Hamlet, LLC c/o Nick Durgarian | Owner: 153 Hamlet, LLC c/o Nick Durgarian | Project 
Location: 153 Hamlet Ave (Lot 28-12), Southwest corner of Hamlet Ave & Davison Ave | 
Project Description: The applicant proposes to develop vacant land at 153 Hamlet Ave. 
The development plan includes a 117,000 sq ft self-storage facility, a 12,800 sq ft retail 
structure, and 30,000 sq ft of contractor storage. The applicant does not require waivers 
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from the Subdivision Regulations. Should Master Plan approval be granted, the 
application will require a special use permit (self-storage) and a dimensional variance 
(parking) from the Zoning Board.  

 
Property co-owner Paul Surabian and Mike Wilkinson, the project’s civil engineer, presented 
the Master Plan to the Board. Mr. Wilkinson explained that the property has been classified 
as a MU-2 zone. The property is located on the corner of Hamlet Avenue and Davison 
Avenue at 6.6 acres. The proposed project will see the former mill site, demolished in 2011, 
redeveloped into self storage units, contractor storage units and retail.  
 
Member Pratt said that he had concerns about access to the site from Hamlet Ave. There 
was discussion about the one-way in, one-way out configuration. Mr. Finlay expressed 
concerns that westbound travelers on Hamlet may turn into the Hamlet Ave exit lane given 
the existing configuration. Mr. Proft stated that during a different Planning Board review, 
the Engineering Division was of the opinion that the one-way in, one-way out configuration 
would be ignored.  Mr. Wilkinson explained that the applicant thought the Board would 
favor the proposed configuration and that they were flexible. Member Pratt agreed that in 
the past, the Department of Engineering preferred two-way entrances and exits. Mr. Proft 
suggested examining one way and two way entrance/exit as part of a traffic study before 
Preliminary Plan review. The applicant agreed. 
 
Chairman Finlay questioned if Mr. Surabian already had prospective tenants for the retail 
spaces and why they were proposing the bank-style drive through. Mr. Surabian stated that 
they do not have any definite tenants, but the drive-thru would be one of the last phases of 
construction, so could be configured according to need.  
 
Mr. Proft requested that the sidewalk network within the development be extended so 
pedestrians could access the self-storage building’s office from Hamlet Ave. The applicant 
agreed.  
 
Mr. Proft noted that the Zoning Ordinance requires a 60’x10’ loading zone be depicted on 
the plan. The applicant has already provided a smaller loading zone for the retail building. 
Mr. Proft noted that this loading area for the retail structure does not offer direct access to 
the rear doors, which is something retail tenants may prefer. He emphasized that it was 
important to create spaces that would be attractive to tenants so to help avoid units 
remaining vacant.  
 
Vice-Chairman Eappen asked what measures would be taken to prevent dumping from the 
self-storage units. Mr. Surabian replied that the facility would be managed by a third-party 
company and that there would be a zero-tolerance policy for dumping of any kind. Mr. Proft 
requested that Mr. Surabian provide details of how the third-party management company 
would address this issue (e.g. cameras, electronic keyed entry, etc.) at the Preliminary Plan 
meeting.  
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Chairman Finlay emphasized that this is a very visible property in an active area of the City, 
and highlighted the importance of a quality product that is aesthetically pleasing and 
complementary to the area. Mr. Surabian agreed and explained that ideas for the property 
have been floating around for years, and that this project seemed to be the only one to stick 
and make sense logistically for the site. Mr. Proft also recognized that the original plan 
included a larger number of storage units, but that the applicant has worked with the City to 
develop a more diversified plan that provides more benefit to the city while still meeting the 
developers goals. 
 
The applicants assured the Board that dumpsters on the site would be well screened. Mr. 
Proft also requested information from the third-party company regarding dumpsters for the 
residential self-storage units and whether they would be needed on-site or if customers 
would need to provide their own means of disposal. The contractor self-storage will have a 
dumpster to the rear of the site. 
 
Chairman Finlay confirmed with the applicants that the smokestack would be removed from 
the site. The applicant confirmed this.  
 
Chairman Finlay summarized a public comment letter the Board had received in advance of 
the Planning Board meeting about the proposal from a resident of the Bernon 
neighborhood. The resident voiced concern that there would be no long-term economic or 
employment benefits for the City, that the proposed development was not suitably 
pedestrian friendly, and that environmental concerns were not adequately addressed -- 
including in terms of stormwater and environmental remediation of the site. Mr. Finlay 
noted that the site had remained vacant for many years and that the proposed 
development would activate the site with a mix of uses, including retail. Mr. Finlay stated 
that the pedestrian conditions would be improved because the applicant has agreed to 
construct or reconstruct the sidewalk along Davison Ave. Mr. Wilkinson stated that a RIPDES 
stormwater permit is required for the project which will require them to treat stormwater 
generated by the site. He also stated that the site is mostly impervious now, and that the 
project will increase the amount of impervious surface present on site. Mr. Proft asked soil 
or groundwater contamination on-site. Mr. Wilkinson responded that they needed more 
information from RIDEM. Mr. Surabian stated that he had worked with multiple projects 
before that needed capping due to contaminated soil and that he expects that a cap will be 
required at this site as well. The Board requested a letter from RIDEM at the Preliminary 
Plan stage stating that the proposed projects adequately addressed any contamination 
issues on the site. 
 
The applicant and Board discussed the need for a parking variance. The applicant meets the 
parking requirement for the contractor storage units, but does not meet the minimum 
requirement for the self storage structure or retail. The Planning Board was in agreement 
that the amount of proposed parking was appropriate given the proposed uses.  
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Mr. Proft stated that the sidewalks along Davison Avenue should be improved as part of the 
project. He noted that extending the sidewalk to the point where the sidewalk on the 
opposite side of the road picks up around the Bike Path parking area and memorial park, 
and striping a crosswalk to connect the two sidewalks may be an appropriate course. Mr. 
Finlay asked whether the sidewalk is required to be concrete or whether asphalt could be 
substituted. Mr. Pratt confirmed that the sidewalk should be constructed of concrete. Mr. 
Proft stated the board could potentially provide a waiver from this section of the subdivision 
regulations if cost prohibited the applicant from constructing the sidewalk from concrete.  
 
Mr. Proft stated that the Fire Marshal will review the plan in more detail to determine the 
required widths of the various interior circulation roads associated with the project. The 
roads will need to be at least 20’ feet surrounding the self-storage facility. Mr. Proft stated 
that his preference is for the roads to be as narrow as possible, while still meeting the needs 
of the fire department. At the time of the meeting, it was unclear whether the drive through 
lane around the retail structure could be reduced in width given that it is not a primary 
access road.  
 
Chairman Finlay read the Planning Board’s Findings of Fact & Decision into the record, 
including the following conditions of approval:  
 
1. Erosion shall be managed during and after construction and stormwater from new 

impervious surface resulting from development (if any) shall be managed after 
construction per section 8.7 of the City’s subdivision regulations and Chapters 7.5 and 
7.75 of the City’s Code of Ordinances. 

2. Proper dust control measures shall be implemented during all stages of development 
per section 9.0.1 of the City’s subdivision regulations.  

3. Construction hours shall be limited to 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. from Monday-Friday and 7 a.m. 
to 4 p.m. on Saturday. No construction shall occur on Sunday. Where certain 
construction tasks cannot be accomplished within these timeframes, administrative 
approval from the City Planner to extend construction hours shall be requested by the 
applicant.  

4. Per Section 3.2 of the Zoning Ordinance, no outdoor storage of equipment or supplies 
will be allowed on site. 

5. Per Section 9.2-5 of the Zoning Ordinance, all uses on site shall conform to the 
performance criteria requirements in MU-2 Zones, including limits on the release of 
excessive noise, odor, glare, vibration, smoke, fume, or other pollutants. This shall apply 
to the project’s initial tenants and those that open as businesses turn over in the future. 

6. Not all retail uses are allowed in the MU-2 zoning district. As such, prior to new 
businesses occupying the retail structure, they shall contact the Zoning Official to ensure 
the proposed business is allowed. This shall apply to the project’s initial tenants and 
those that open as businesses turn over in the future. 
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7. Per Section 5.2 of the Zoning Ordinance, the applicant shall either depict the required 
60’x10’ loading area on the site plan or secure a variance from the related Zoning 
section prior to Preliminary Plan review. 

8. All required zoning relief shall be secured prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
9. A traffic study shall be performed by the applicant prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
10. The extent of sidewalk construction/reconstruction along Hamlet Ave and Davison Ave 

shall be delineated on the site plan prior to Preliminary Plan review.  
11. The site plan shall notate that existing curb cuts that will not be reused shall be closed 

prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
12. The site plan shall notate that aprons associated with curb cuts shall be constructed of 

cement per section 9.4.5 of the Subdivision Regulations prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
13. The internal sidewalk/crosswalk system shall be extended to provide access to the self-

storage office prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
14. A landscape plan showing at least 29 street trees in the front yard setback shall be 

submitted prior to Preliminary Plan review. 
15. The two-way access lanes from Davison Avenue to the proposed parking areas and the 

access drive to the north of the “proposed stormwater management area” in the 
contractor storage portion of the development shall be reduced in width prior to 
Preliminary Plan review.  

16. All State permits and approvals, including, but not limited to, (1) a RIDEM RIPDES permit 
and (2) a confirmation from the RIDEM OLRSMM that all necessary brownfields 
remediation activities have been conducted, shall be provided to the Administrative 
Officer prior to Final Plan approval. 

 
Motion to APPROVE the Master Plan with Conditions of Approval: Member Pratt 
Second: Vice-Chairman Eappen 
Discussion: None. 
Vote: 
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Eappen  Yes 
Member Gardner   Absent 
Member Pratt   Yes 
 
Motion Passed   3-0-0 

 
 
VI. Administrative Officer’s Report [note: this report was discussed during the Design Review 

Meeting directly following the Planning Board Meeting in order to accommodate Design Review 
Applicants waiting to have their applications heard.] 
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Mr. Proft reviewed the Administrative Officer’s Report including reporting on Administrative 
 Subdivisions recently approved and updating progress on certain Planning Department  
 projects.  

 
VII. Next Meeting Date: 

December 7, 2021 
 
VIII. Adjournment 

 
Motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 PM: Member Pratt 
Second: Vice-Chairman Eappen 
Discussion: None. 
Vote:  
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Eappen  Yes 
Member Gardner  Absent 
Member Pratt   Yes 

 
Motion Passed   3-0-0 
 


















